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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 30, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, and Jameel


Late:

Commissioners Lentz and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson

Also Present:
Open Space and Ecology Committee Chairperson Mary Gutekanst,



Committee Members Paul Bouscal and Ray Miller

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, said he was speaking on behalf of San Bruno Mountain Watch in response to questions commissioners asked at the last meeting about Mountain Watch’s habitat preservation activities.  He read a written description of Mountain Watch’s education, restoration, and preservation programs.  He highlighted the purchase of Owl of Buckeye Canyons by the California Department of Fish and Game, efforts to stop development on endangered species habitat, butterfly habitat preservation on the Northeast Ridge, and purchase of a large shell mound between Brisbane and South San Francisco by the Trust for Public Land.


Mr. Bouscal stated that Mountain Watch has always opposed the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan, which has led to destruction of endangered species habitat.  He noted there are ongoing efforts to acquire and preserve valuable habitat parcels around the mountain.


Commissioner Hawawini asked why efforts to protect habitat and prevent development have been less successful in South San Francisco and on the other side of the mountain.  Mr. Bouscal responded that progress has been made in those areas as well.  He noted a large condominium project was approved in South San Francisco, which was a better outcome than a larger footprint on endangered species habitat.  Mr. Bouscal talked about ongoing efforts by other groups.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed appreciation to Mountain Watch for its efforts.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Continue Review of Open Space Element


Chairman Jameel thanked the members of the Open Space and Ecology Committee for their hard work on the proposed revisions to the Open Space element.  He noted this meeting was the third session on this topic.


Community Development Director Prince noted that Commissioners Lentz and Maturo had joined the meeting.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission completed its review of the proposed new policies and programs for the Open Space element at the last meeting.  He noted the Commission deferred discussion of two issues:  the definition of “open space” and “open area,” and how the 40 percent conserved habitat requirement of the Habitat Conservation Plan should be applied in Brisbane Acres.


Director Prince reviewed the definition of “open space” in California state law, and the definitions of “open space” and “open area” in the Land Use element of the 1994 General Plan.  He noted the state law does not distinguish between public and private ownership, but Brisbane defines “open space” as publicly owned land.  Director Prince advised that the Open Space and Ecology Committee suggests changing the requirement to specify that a majority of the minimum 25 percent open space requirement be in open space rather than open area.  Staff supports this revision and further recommends not counting any open area toward the 25 percent requirement.  Alternatively, he said, the Commission could recommend elimination of the “open area” distinction and increase the minimum open space requirement to reflect that adjustment.


Commissioner Lentz asked whether a golf course would be considered open area or open space.  Director Prince responded that a golf course could be an “open area” if it is privately owned and maintained, and it could be “open space” if owned and maintained by the City.  He said the staff favors requiring developers, as part of development agreements, to set aside open land and maintain it.


Commissioner Lentz asked about responsibility for remediation.  Director Prince responded that the City has retained outside legal counsel to analyze and provide advice on liability issues associated with contaminated sites.


Commissioner Hunter noted the state law recognizes both land and water as open space, and he asked if Brisbane’s aquatic resources were considered open space or open area.  Director Prince replied that aquatic resources have separate designation in Brisbane’s General Plan.  He said state law is fairly broad on what constitutes open space, and Brisbane’s definition is more specific.


Open Space and Ecology Committee Chair Mary Gutekanst clarified that the General Plan’s definition of “open space” excludes the lagoon and Bay front.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the issue of the percentage of open space is also before the Commission.  Director Prince explained that the Open Space and Ecology Committee has recommended that the City require a majority of the 25 percent minimum required for planned development be open space rather than open area.  He noted an alternative would be to abolish the distinction between “open space” and “open area.”


Commissioner Hawawini suggested deferring further discussion and resolution of this issue until after the Commission reviews the other sections of the Open Space element.  Director Prince noted that although this issue came up with respect to the Open Space element, the definition is part of the Land Use element, and the Commission will be reviewing that element later.


Commissioner Hunter said the City currently has open area requirements in addition to open space; he asked if abolishing the distinction would remove that requirement.  Director Prince clarified that if the distinction is abolished, open area would count toward the open space percentage.  He said PD zones are flexible, and the Commission can make recommendations to the Council regarding appropriate setbacks, arrangement of buildings on the site, and other requirements.  Director Prince noted that most other jurisdictions in California use the state definition rather than getting to a distinction based on ownership.


Chairman Jameel suggested eliminating the “open area” definition and establishing a definition of minimum open space, with a carefully worded definition of what that includes.  He noted this will eliminate confusion on the part of developers and give the City flexibility to impose conditions as part of the development agreement requiring dedication of land and maintenance responsibilities.


Director Prince recommended taking public comments before making a decision about how to resolve the problem.  He noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendation addresses concerns that developers will want to count too much private space, and the committee did not propose abolishing the distinction.  He pointed out that there may be a benefit to the City in having private property owners responsible for maintenance.  Director Prince said another approach would be to eliminate the distinction and set a higher minimum percentage.


Director Prince described the approach used by Ojai, giving partial credit for privately owned open space like golf courses, and setting the proportion of open space based on parcel size.


Director Prince observed that it would be helpful to know if the community still thinks 25 percent is an appropriate minimum for PD sites, and whether the distinction should be maintained.


Chairman Jameel asked whether the open space requirement would apply to parcels with no valuable habitat or endangered species.  Commissioner Maturo drew attention to Page 11 for a list of the purposes of open space.


Commissioners discussed the advantages and disadvantages of keeping the distinction between “open space” and “open area.”


Commissioner Lentz expressed interest in hearing the opinions of Open Space and Ecology Committee members.


Paul Bouscal, member of the committee and Mountain Watch, spoke in favor of requiring a minimum of 25 percent open space and continuing the distinction.  He noted that with respect to the Baylands development, the lagoon and Bay shoreline, sidewalks, and parking lots would not be counted.  He said applying 25 percent to the Baylands Phase I development would yield approximately 150 acres of open space. 


Ron Colonna, Brisbane resident, asked if the Brisbane Acres was zoned PD.  Director Prince stated that Brisbane Acres is currently zoned for residential use.  Mr. Colonna recommended hearing what committee members had to say.  He indicated that residents of Brisbane Acres were not permitted to serve on the Open Space and Ecology Committee because they have a vested interest in the issues before the committee.


Mr. Bouscal said he had comments about the committee selection process.  Chairman Jameel requested that Mr. Bouscal wait until after the Commission finished its discussion on the General Plan update.



Ms. Gutekanst said the staff report highlights the important points of the committee’s recommendation.  She said the committee heard reports that the Baylands developer was counting median strips and areas surrounding highway off-ramps as part of the open space and open area calculation, contrary to the City’s intent.


Ms. Gutekanst observed that if the City sets a minimum of 25 percent open space, that will become the maximum developers will propose, and trying to get more will be difficult.  She expressed her opinion that the General Plan update provides a good opportunity for the community to ensure more open space.


Ms. Gutekanst commented that using the state’s definition of “open space” would provide more flexibility.  She noted the standards apply only to planned developments, and the City can impose the exact proportions of the site for public and private use as part of development agreements.  If the City opts for the state definition, she added, the 25 percent minimum should be increased.


Ray Miller, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, noted that all committee members were present to articulate their views and answer questions.


Mr. Miller said that when the committee dealt with this issue, it was under the impression the City Council wanted just an update, not a total revision of the General Plan.  Because both the 1994 General Plan and the Open Space Plan included the 25 percent minimum requirement for PD areas, he noted, the committee accepted that as a basic parameter and did not discuss increasing the overall percentage.  Mr. Miller observed that for these reasons, the committee had not reached consensus on this issue.


Mr. Miller explained that the committee’s primary concern was that the current 25 percent minimum could allow a developer to propose open area for the entire requirement, and the committee wanted to ensure that at least a majority of the set-aside was open space so the public would have full access and use to a significant portion.


Mr. Miller proposed adding a sustainability requirement, noting the orientation and siting of buildings and other facilities, as well as the amount of open space and open area, can all have a major impact.  He recommended promoting both open space and sustainability as an integrated issue.


Commissioner Lentz asked whether there were other parts of the Baylands, in addition to Ice House Hill, that had natural habitat.  Mr. Miller said Ice House Hill is probably the only area with any natural habitat, except for watercourses running through fill areas that support waterfowl.  Commissioner Lentz mentioned the point going into the lagoon just east of the train tracks at the location of the original shoreline.


Chairman Jameel recommended focusing on preserving open areas with the most sensitive habitat.  Director Prince pointed out that open space has other values, as reflected in the list the Commission reviewed earlier.


Ms. Gutekanst said open space should not be limited to areas with natural habitat or contiguous to them.  She noted that with that restrictive definition, nothing at the Baylands would qualify as open space.  She clarified that there is nowhere in California with 100 percent native habitat.  Ms. Gutekanst added that different PD areas will propose different uses for open space, depending on resources and site constraints.


Chairman Jameel commented that there seems to be confusion about the distinction between the definition of “open space” and “open area.”  Commissioner Hunter said he thought the distinction was clear.


Director Prince noted the Commission has three choices:  keep the current definitions and respond to the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendation to require a majority of the 25 percent minimum to be open space; eliminate the distinction; or adopt some other approach.  He suggested that the Commission consider the issue of the minimum amount of open space that would be appropriate in PD developments.  He said another option would be to defer discussion of this issue to the Land Use element.


Director Prince added that there is nothing to suggest that other jurisdictions without the distinction are having trouble interpreting their definition.  He added that most jurisdictions require a higher percentage, like 50 percent, and use the state definition of “open space.”  


Commissioner Lentz asked Mr. Miller if he supported the staff’s recommendation to require a minimum of 25 percent open space, addressing the specific amount of open area and other requirements in the development agreement.  Mr. Miller said he favored this idea, as long as the Planning Commission also considered sustainability as a factor in making its decision on what percentage is appropriate for each project.


Director Prince clarified that the requirement applies only to PD areas, including the Baylands and other large parcels.  Commissioner Hunter asked the staff to identify the PD areas in Brisbane.  Director Prince replied that the quarry and the Baylands are zoned PD-TC, trade and commercial planned development; the Levinson marsh is PD; the Northwest Bayshore is SCRO-PD; and Sierra Point is SPCRO.


Director Prince said he saw no reason for Brisbane to make a distinction between “open space” and “open area.”  He noted most of the concerns mentioned so far can probably be addressed through land use and conservation policies and practices.  He suggested asking the Open Space and Ecology Committee to make a recommendation, and he proposed deferring a decision on this issue until the Commission deals with land use.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the approach described by Director Prince.  He encouraged the Open Space and Ecology Committee to consider the Baylands scoping recommendations and the programs and policies in the Conservation element.


Commissioner Hawawini said he favored looking at increasing the 25 percent.  He cautioned that economic factors also need to be considered if the City wants to have areas like the Baylands remediated, because the project will not be feasible if too much land has to be dedicated as open space.


Commissioner Hunter noted the Planning Commission should be looking at policies and programs that will apply to all planned development areas, not just the Baylands.  He encouraged commissioners to be comprehensive and global in their thinking.  Commissioner Hunter said the community is interested in maximizing open space with undisturbed natural areas as well as open areas for public use and access.


Chairman Jameel proposed taking a break.  At 9:00 p.m., the Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.


Chairman Jameel suggested discussing the issue of the 40 percent habitat set-aside requirement for Brisbane Acres in the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).  


Director Prince explained that the HCP provisions specify that all development proposals must be shown to be consistent with protecting 40 percent of the Brisbane Acres as conserved habitat.  He said the language does not make it clear whether the 40 percent is to be applied to each individual project, or to Brisbane Acres as a whole.  He noted that if the 40 percent is applied to the area as a whole, a developer could conceivably propose a project with no habitat set-aside on that parcel.


Director Prince acknowledged receipt of a letter from former Councilmember Clara Johnson, dated November 3, expressing concern that the staff thought City owned parcels count towards the 40 percent conserved habitat.  He clarified that although there is no written City policy on this issue, the grant funds used to purchase habitat parcels typically include a prohibition against using the funds to offset any mitigation obligations of property owners.  Applying this principle, Director Prince said, City-owned parcels should not be counted toward the 40 percent requirement.


Director Prince observed that some parcels in Brisbane Acres have significant habitat value, while others are degraded.  For this reason, he questioned the wisdom of applying a 40 percent set-aside to each parcel.  On the other hand, he pointed out, if the 40 percent is applied to the whole area, the more parcels the City acquires, the more conserved habitat will have to come out of the other parcels to meet the 40 percent minimum. 


Director Prince said he would interpret the 40 percent requirement as applying to the whole area, not to each individual parcel.  


Commissioner Hunter said he thought the requirement meant 40 percent of the habitat on a particular parcel.


Director Prince stated that past practice shows the City has not applied 40 percent to each parcel; instead, each parcel is evaluated for its own habitat value and a percentage is set accordingly.


Chairman Jameel expressed his opinion that it made more sense to evaluate each parcel on a case-by-case basis and apply the 40 percent overall rather than to each parcel.  He said the basic intent is to protect endangered species habitat.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that degraded habitat can recover and spread, so the City should not preclude these opportunities by requiring less of degraded parcels.  He suggested hearing from the Open Space and Ecology Committee and members of the public on this issue before making a decision.


Paul Bouscal said his problem with the 40 percent requirement was not the requirement itself, but who oversees the work to be done.  He noted Thomas Reid has been responsible for oversight since the inception of the HCP, and their reports have been continually flawed and inadequate.  He questioned why the City continues to deal with Thomas Reid instead of putting the work out to bid.  Mr. Bouscal stated that there are other qualified firms that would be more accountable and more reliable than Thomas Reid.


Mike Kelly, Brisbane resident, said that like other owners of Brisbane Acres property, he feels a bit apprehensive about the activities and motivations of the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He noted people are worried the City will take their land without proper compensation.


Mr. Kelly clarified that City-owned parcels were not included in the 40 percent, and he asked if the upper, more inaccessible parts of Brisbane Acres were counted toward the 40 percent.  


Mr. Kelly expressed concern about the financial impact of any new City rules and regulations, and he recommended notifying property owners by certified mail with a return receipt.  For example, he said, he heard reports that a recent tree-trimming bill for a neighbor came to a few thousand dollars.  Mr. Kelly indicated that he has been trying to develop a parcel in the Brisbane Acres for years, and had recently concluded a long and costly lawsuit for a prescriptive easement.  He said the restrictions and conditions imposed on development in the Brisbane Acres are already very onerous.  Mr. Kelly urged the City to be fair and respect the property rights of citizens.


Mr. Bouscal stated that the Open Space and Ecology Committee has no involvement in purchasing parcels in Brisbane Acres.  


Chairman Jameel invited comments from members of the Open Space and Ecology Committee.


Ms. Gutekanst stated that the committee recommends excluding City-owned parcels in Brisbane Acres from the 40 percent conserved habitat requirement of the HCP.  She noted many parcels already have deed restrictions specifying they cannot be used to offset obligations of other property owners.  She observed that as the City acquires more parcels, there will be an increasing burden on the remaining undeveloped parcels.


Ms. Gutekanst expressed her opinion that the 40 percent requirement should be implemented on a case-by-case basis, depending on the habitat value of a particular parcel.  Aside from habitat value, she acknowledged the value of maintaining buffer land separating developed areas from more pristine areas.


Ms. Gutekanst said the City should enact policies that both respect the rights of land owners and preserve the most important parts of the endangered species habitat.


Mr. Miller agreed with Ms. Gutekanst’s comments.  He observed that the way the 40 percent requirement has been implemented so far has been piecemeal and fragmented, and he advocated a more thoughtful and coherent plan.  Mr. Miller said the City’s policy should focus on protecting the most sensitive and ecologically connected habitat.  He noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee is proposing an integrated plan for this purpose rather than implementing the requirement on a parcel-by-parcel basis.


Mr. Miller acknowledged that City acquisitions will put more pressure on other undeveloped parcels.  He recommended revising the policy once the most valuable habitat has been identified.  Mr. Miller observed that the HCP amendment process currently underway may present an opportunity to address this issue.


Mr. Miller pointed out that the definition of the Brisbane Acres in the HCP is different from the City’s zoning area designation of Brisbane Acres.  He said the HCP area is larger, extending all the way down to Bayshore, and noted that this larger area was what was contemplated when the 40 percent requirement was established.  He observed that the City’s density transfer program reflects the understanding that habitat values are different in the upper and lower portions of Brisbane Acres.  Mr. Miller noted the application of the requirement should be based on identification of locations with the highest habitat values and locations where development is more appropriate.  He added that  much of the land in Brisbane Acres is ambiguous, falling somewhere in the middle of the continuum.


Mr. Miller explained that when the Open Space and Ecology Committee evaluated Brisbane Acres parcels for open space values, habitat was only one of several criteria that were applied.  The most valuable parcels were those that fit the most criteria.


Commissioner Hunter asked how many parcels in Brisbane Acres the City has already purchased.  Mr. Miller said the City owns approximately 30 of the 100 or so lots.  An audience member stated that about 30 lots have been developed.  Commissioner Hunter observed that if 30 parcels have already been developed, the 40 percent has to come out of the 30 percent remaining.  Mr. Miller commented that based on habitat value, that target may not be feasible or appropriate, and he recommended revisiting the percentage as part of the HCP amendment process.


Commissioner Hunter suggested finding out what percentage of the lots already developed is available for habitat.


John Christopher Burr reminded commissioners that the reason the Brisbane Acres was not developed prior to the HCP was because the City’s road widening and infrastructure requirements made most projects economically infeasible.  He suggested re-examining the City’s road standards and making them less burdensome.  He recommended that the City accept all the existing roads in their present condition and consider purchasing smaller fire and rescue equipment.


At 10:00 p.m., Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to extend the meeting until 10:30 p.m.  The motion was unanimously approved.


Commissioner Lentz suggested asking the Open Space and Ecology Committee to come back with recommendations for the Planning Commission’s consideration in conjunction with its review of the Conservation elements.  Other commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Hunter commented that he was surprised that 30 Brisbane Acres lots had already been developed.  He noted many people purchased lots in Brisbane Acres speculating that they would be able to develop someday, and a significant percentage have achieved that.


Mr. Kelly said his house was built in the early 1930’s.  He noted that he and most other owners of Brisbane Acres parcels purchased their lots with the intent of developing them, not for speculation.  He pointed out that the whole mountain is set aside for butterfly habitat, and the HCP should not have included Brisbane properties at all.  He recommended finding out if Brisbane can withdraw from the HCP.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY COMMISSION

None. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to a special meeting on December 7, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:05 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director



Haji Jameel, Chairman

Community Development Department

Planning Commission

